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MEDICAL EXAMINERS COMMISSION MEETING

St. Petersburg Marriott Clearwater
12600 Roosevelt Boulevard, North
St. Petersburg, Florida

August 27, 2014
10:00 AM

Chairman Stephen J. Nelson, M.A., M.D., F.C.A.P, called the meeting of the Medical Examiners Commission to order at 10:07 AM at St. Petersburg Marriott Clearwater, in St. Petersburg, Florida.  He welcomed everyone to the meeting, introduced Assistant Commissioner Cindy Sanz from FDLE, and asked Commission members, staff and audience members to introduce themselves.

Commission members present:
Stephen J. Nelson, M.A., M.D., F.C.A.P., District 10 Medical Examiner
Ken Jones, Deputy State Registrar, Department of Health

Hon. James S. Purdy, J.D., Public Defender, 7th Judicial Circuit

Hon. Carol Whitmore, County Commissioner
Robin Giddens Sheppard, L.F.D., Vice President/Funeral Director

Hon. Angela B. Corey, J.D., State Attorney, 4th Judicial Circuit

Commission members absent:

Bruce A. Hyma, M.D., District 11 Medical Examiner

Hon. Rick Beseler, Sheriff, Clay County 

Robert J. Krauss, J.D., Chief Assistant Attorney General
Commission staff present:

Margaret Edwards
Doug Culbertson
Danielle Santiago
Jim Martin, J.D.
Vickie Koenig
District Medical Examiners present:
Thomas R. Beaver, M.D. (District 16)
Craig Mallak, M.D. (District 17)
Jon R. Thogmartin, M.D. (District 6)
Russell S. Vega, M.D. (District 12) 

Other District personnel present:


Jeff Martin (District 1)
Richard Bailey (District 13)
Kim D. Bynum, M.B.A. (District 4)
Wilson Broussard, M.D. (District 12)
Rand Swartz (District 4)
Bill Pellan (District 6)
Cathy Weldon (District 8) 
Koni Rogers (District 23)
Lindsey Bayer (District 5)
Lindsey Crim (District 7/24)

Guests present:
Jon Crisler (Lions Eye Institute)
Rebecca Sayer (LifeLink of Florida)
Rebecca McColbin (Medical Eye Bank of FL)
Barry Lipton, D.D.S.
Bruce Goldberger, Ph.D. (University of FL)
Chandler Brownlee (LifeNet)
Dan Schultz, M.D. (LifeLink of Florida) 
Liz Lehr (LifeLink of Florida)
Beth Withrow (Lions Eye Institute)
Susan Rabel (LifeLink of Florida)
Lynetta Oxendine (TransLife)
Bill Cassarly (Southeast Tissue Alliance) Jason Byrd, Ph.D. (UF/Maples Center)
Ricardo Camacho (University of Florida)
Cindy Sanz (FDLE)

A MOTION WAS MADE, SECONDED AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY FOR THE COMMISSION TO APPROVE THE AGENDA.

A MOTION WAS MADE, SECONDED AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY FOR THE COMMISSION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE JUNE 5, 2014, MEDICAL EXAMINERS COMMISSION MEETING.
ISSUE NUMBER 1:  INFORMATIONAL ITEMS
· Status Update: Districts 18 – 24: Ms. Edwards reported that a letter to Governor Scott recommending the reappointment of incumbent medical examiners in districts 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23 and 24, as well as a Questionnaire for Gubernatorial Appointments completed by each incumbent district medical examiner (DME), was hand-delivered to the Governor’s appointments office on Monday, June 23, 2014.  No action had been taken by the Governor.  All seven DMEs continue to serve without benefit of reappointment.
· Status Update:  District 4: Ms. Edwards reported that a letter to Governor Scott and Dr. Michael Hunter’s Questionnaire for Gubernatorial Appointments were mailed on Monday, June 9, 2014. Ms. Edwards reminded the Commission that Dr. Valerie Rao’s Questionnaire for Gubernatorial Appointments was sent previously to the Governor’s office.  No action had been taken by the Governor and Dr. Rao continues to serve as District 4 medical examiner.
· 2013 Drugs in Deceased Persons Report: Ms. Santiago reported that the data for the annual drug report has been sent to the Quality Assurance Committee for review. Ms. Santiago said that she anticipates that the drug report will be released in late September. 

Dr. Nelson addressed variations in reporting of cannabinoids in deceased persons by medical examiner districts. Data received for the annual drug report showed that some districts had not reported the presence of cannabinoids in any deceased persons for several years. Dr. Nelson said that it is imperative that districts test for cannabinoids, especially since the medical marijuana initiative that is on the November elections ballot is expected to pass. 
During discussion regarding the cost involved in additional testing for cannabinoids, Dr. Goldberger noted that the University of Florida lab does not charge extra for testing urine for the presence of cannabinoids, but he knew that some labs charge a significant fee for additional testing of blood. Dr. Nelson said that districts need to do whatever is necessary to test for the presence of cannabinoids, or it could prove embarrassing if the medical marijuana amendment passes, and districts are not showing the presence of any cannabinoids in deceased persons after that point. 
There was further discussion about how best to ensure that the districts are testing for the presence of cannabinoids. It was suggested that MEC staff compose a letter to all districts for Dr. Nelson’s signature. This letter would direct every district to test every decedent in which the death meets the requirements of Rule 11G-2.003(4), F.A.C. for the presence of cannabinoids. 
A MOTION WAS MADE, SECONDED, AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY FOR THE COMMISSION TO DIRECT STAFF TO DRAFT A POLICY DIRECTIVE FOR THE CHAIRMAN’S SIGNATURE DIRECTING EACH DISTRICT TO TEST FOR CANNABINOIDS IF THE DEATH MEETS THE REQUIREMENTS OF RULE 11G-2.003(4), F.A.C.

· 2013 Annual Workload Report: Ms. Santiago reported that all data for the Annual Workload Report had been received, and the report should be ready for release by the second week of September. 
ISSUE NUMBER 2:  DISTRICT 16 APPOINTMENT RECOMMENDATION 

Dr. Nelson reported that the District 16 search committee interviewed three candidates for the position of District 16 Medical Examiner, and that the only name recommended for the position was Thomas R. Beaver, M.D. 
A MOTION WAS MADE, SECONDED, AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY FOR THE COMMISSION TO RECOMMEND THOMAS R. BEAVER, M.D. FOR THE POSITION OF DISTRICT 16 MEDICAL EXAMINER.
Dr. Nelson asked Dr. Beaver to see Mr. Culbertson immediately after the meeting to receive his Questionnaire for Gubernatorial Appointments. 

ISSUE NUMBER 3:  ORDINANCES FOR DOMESTIC PARTNERSHIPS
Mr. Martin informed the Commission that he had made contact with the Board of Funeral Home Directors.  They addressed this issue two years ago and issued a legal opinion concluding that domestic partnerships amounted to a contract between two people, and this contract takes priority under the authorized person definition.  Commissioner Ken Jones noted that a bill relating to domestic partners was filed during the 2014 legislative session but was unsuccessful.  He expects the see the bill filed again for the 2015 session.
ISSUE NUMBER 4:  COVERDELL GRANT WORKSHOP
Ms. Santiago presented information regarding the Coverdell Grant. This presentation was given at the request of several districts at the June MEC meeting. Ms. Santiago provided information on the background of the Coverdell Grant, as well as proper procedures for application for the grant, deadlines, disbursement methods, and deadlines for budget amendments. 
There was a brief discussion following the presentation after which Dr. Nelson asked that staff provide a detailed timeline to include FDLE deadlines and MEC-imposed deadlines that allow time for processing of amendments and the redirection of unused funds.  Mr. Purdy asked that this issue become a standing agenda item for the December MEC meeting in order to look at year-to-date spending, and to determine the possible redirection of funds to other districts.  Dr. Nelson asked that this review include data relating to the last three years’ awards, expenditures and amendments, by category.
Dr. Nelson also requested that the items requested by each district for future solicitation be brought to the MEC for review at the first meeting of the year.  This will ensure that the MEC stays abreast of any funding issues and can ensure that no federal funds are returned.
ISSUE NUMBER 5:  SEARCH COMMITTEE PROCEDURES MANUAL
Mr. Culbertson informed the Commission that as directed by the MEC at the June meeting, staff had drafted an outline for a search committee procedures manual, and asked that Commission members review the document and let staff know of any additional items that they would like to have included. 
Ms. Corey asked that the manual include the actual interview procedures, as well as examples of case law regarding Sunshine law, as that was the biggest point of confusion among members of her search committee.  She also asked that the manual address proper channels for advertising a position.  Mr. Culbertson assured Ms. Corey that these items would be included. 
ISSUE NUMBER 6:  UNIDENTIFIED DECEASED INITIATIVE
Mr. Culbertson informed the Commission and those in attendance that there was one success story from District 9 to report. 

On March 3, 1977, a partially skeletonized body was found in a heavily wooded area near Lake Mann in Orlando, FL.  On March 22 of that year, District 9 Medical Examiner Thomas Hegert, M.D. reached out to J. Lawrence Angel, Ph.D., an anthropologist and curator of anthropology for the National Museum of Natural Science.  Dr. Angel completed an examination of the remains and issued a report indicating the skeleton was that of a young (13-17 year old) black female, that was dead between 4 and 6 months, possibly up to 1 year. Also noted was a large, untreated calcanious lesion on tooth #14.  It showed evidence of erosion into the pulp, and would have been painful (according to the report). 

Dr. Hegert wrote his pathology report incorporating the findings of Dr. Angel. He mentioned a missing person by the name of Nancy Grace Daniel. Daniel was a 14 year old black female reported missing on September 6, 1976.  Upon reviewing the missing person file, Susan Douglas- aunt and guardian of Nancy Daniel, stated Nancy had taken aspirin on a number of occasions for a tooth ache.  Ms. Douglas indicated the area Daniel was known to hang out, and stated she had never run away before.  For unknown reasons, the skeletal remains were never identified as Nancy Grace Daniel, and both cases went cold.
In 2008, the District 9 Medical Examiner’s Office began entering unidentified cases into the NamUs database, as well as acquiring dental, anthropology, and DNA profiles on any cases with samples still available.  In 2008 the case was reexamined with the following timeline:

05/10/08 - Forensic odontologist Kenneth Cohrn, D.D.S. examined the dentition.

08/08/08 – Case entered into NamUs database.

03/16/09 - NCIC packet completed and submitted to FDLE Special Agent Warren for entry into the system.

03/25/09 - Images of the skull provided to OCSO forensic sketch artist, Steve Fusco, for a reconstruction.

04/24/09 - Bones submitted to the FBI for DNA analysis.

10/25/11 - Alerted by the FBI that attempts to obtain a nuclear profile from the specimens received were not successful.

11/15/11 - Femur submitted for analysis.

08/19/13 –NCMEC initiative: a handful of unidentified cases presumed to be the remains of persons less than 25 years of age were reexamined by forensic anthropologist, Dr. John Schultz.

08/2013 – NCMEC alerted OCSO to a potential match to Nancy Grace Daniel.

08/26/13 – OCSO Corporal Duwana Pelton submitted samples from “Eugenia Oliver” (cousin of missing person Nancy Grace Daniel) to the University of North Texas for DNA analysis.

09/03/13 – OCSO Corporal Duwana Pelton submitted samples from “Willie Daniel” (brother of missing person Nancy Grace Daniel) to the University of North Texas for DNA analysis.

10/2/13 – Secondary anthropology report completed by John Schultz, Ph.D.
01/30/14 – Notification received from the FBI regarding a nuclear DNA association between the two samples submitted from relatives of MP Daniel and the unidentified case. However, the results provided insufficient support to conclude there was a “match.”

02/04/14 – Notification was received from the FBI regarding a mitochondrial DNA association where the sample acquired from “Willie Daniel” had the same mitochondrial DNA profile acquired from the specimen submitted on unidentified #77-0202.

05/22/14 – Upon reviewing all of the information provided (LEA reports, DNA reports, Anthropology reports, circumstantial information, etc.), current District 9 Medical Examiner, Jan C. Garavaglia, M.D. positively identified unidentified case 1977-00202 as Nancy Grace Daniel.

Mr. Culbertson said that this success story was a good reminder to make use of all of the tools available — Florida Unidentified Decedent Database (FLUIDDB), National Missing and Unidentified Persons System (NAMUS), the free DNA database at the University of North Texas, and to work hand in hand with local law enforcement agencies. 

Ms. Koenig demonstrated the new online unidentified deceased training video.  This video was made by FDLE’s Bureau of Professional Development and Missing and Endangered Persons Information Clearinghouse (MEPIC), and is aimed at law enforcement agencies.  Officers may receive one mandatory retraining credit upon completion of the training video upon supervisory approval. The video may be seen at the following link: http://www.myfdle.net/Professional-Development/Bureau-of-Professional-Development/FDLE-Online-Training.aspx
There was no discussion, but Mr. Purdy recommended that District 20 Medical Examiner Marta U. Coburn, M.D.’s segment be moved to the beginning of the training module.
ISSUE NUMBER 7:  PDMP STUDY
Dr. Goldberger informed the Commission and those in attendance that his office has been studying the effects of the Prescription Drug Monitoring Program (PDMP) on drug deaths, addressing Oxycodone in particular. He reported that in 2007, and peaking in 2010, deaths caused by Oxycodone rose dramatically, but in 2011 there was a dramatic decrease in deaths attributed to Oxycodone. Dr. Goldberger said that this could be directly attributed to the implementation of the PDMP. 

Dr. Goldberger noted that in 2012, Oxycodone was reformulated into Oxycontin and that this new version was not suitable for crushing, snorting or injecting for abuse purposes.  He said that about the same time, the pill mill task force began shutting down illegal pain management clinics.  All of this resulted in a reduction in the number of deaths due to overdoses. 
ISSUE NUMBER 8:  REPORT OF 2014 FAME EDUCATIONAL CONFERENCE, JULY 16-18, 2014,
Dr. Goldberger reported that the 2014 FAME Educational Conference was a success, with one of the largest number of attendees to date. 
ISSUE NUMBER 9:  2015 FAME EDUCATIONAL CONFERENCE
Dr. Goldberger said that Districts 7 and 24 Medical Examiner Marie A. Herrmann, M.D., will host the 2015 FAME Educational Conference.  No date has yet been established, but it will be held at Daytona Shores Resort.  Mr. Purdy said that he recommends that it be held at the Plaza, and Dr. Goldberger said that he would pass that information to Dr. Herrmann. 
ISSUE NUMBER 10:  OTHER BUSINESS
· Deceased Fingerprint Cards: Dr. Nelson reminded everyone that administrative rule says that the medical examiner shall forward fingerprint cards to FDLE in order to identify unidentified deceased persons, however, FDLE would prefer that all fingerprint cards be sent. 

·  FDLE Initiative with Department of Corrections: FDLE Assistant Commissioner Cindy Sanz informed the Commission that FDLE will be investigating all non-natural inmate deaths at the request of Department of Corrections Secretary Mike Crews.  This agreement includes numerous existing death investigations in addition to any future deaths that occur.  She asked for the medical examiners’ assistance with completing the autopsies as efficiently and timely as possible.  She also stated that if the medical examiners needed any information from FDLE in order to complete their duties and the FDLE agent(s) was not responsive to their requests, to immediately let her know and she would handle the issue.

With no further business before the Commission, the meeting was adjourned at 12:40 P.M.
